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Abstract

Policy makers in organisations are increasingly challenged by public 
questioning of the morality of their undertakings.  No executive can 
dismiss such intrusive probing as the actions of an articulate minority.  
Contemporary society has witnessed the holding of private organisations to 
detailed scrutiny and public organisations can not expect to escape the 
call for greater accountability.  This paper addresses the fundamental 
issue of ethics and codes of conduct and their contribution to the 
professional performance of the practising administrator.  A review of the 
rationale for both, is complemented by drawing upon a number of examplar 
codes of conduct from various organisations.  This facilitates a discussion 
of their development and implementation while allowing identification of 
suggested essential elements.  It is the formative evaluation of the 
authors that organisational function is based on the degree of faith held 
by its members and clients in the integrity of its operation.

Introduction

In a perfect world there would be no need to address the issues of ethics 
and codes of conduct in organisations.  For there would be a oneness of 
purpose and commitment to service evident throughout the practices and 
policies of the organisation.  Of equal importance, organisational members 
would be assured that the ethical dimension witnessed in discretionary or 
value judgements between organisational members was consistent with the 
interaction with organisational clients.

Formulation and enforcement of a code of conduct and ethics is one 
characteristic of those occupations regarded as "professions".  In 
practice, discussion tends to divide between public rhetoric and academic 
theory, although there is no comprehensive theory and the literature is 
limited.  While public rhetoric often frames discussion in extreme and 
sometimes inflammatory imagery; for example newspaper reports concerning 
Australian business entrepreneurs, political leaders and medical 
practioners, there is an increased awareness among researchers and 
theorists of the importance of statements of ethics and codes of conduct to 



effective organisational functioning. To date however, initiation of 
statements of ethics has rested largely with the 'professions'.  The 
current writers wish to contribute to the discussion by placing the issue 
in a professional forum and invite discussion from practising 
administrators and researchers in an attempt to give our reflective peers 
something to use in everyday encounters while fulfilling their professional 
responsibilities.  Through such knowledge may come self-reliance and 
confidence as one confronts the problems of change, development, 
restructuring and indeed the conflict that besets, in what Fullan (1991) 
would call the increasingly non-rational world of educational institutions.
Key Concepts

To consider properly ethics and codes of conduct in the context of 
educational organisation requires definitions of some essential concepts.  
Linowes (1977:476) defines terms important to this task:

Integrity may be defined as moral soundness.  Ethics is the art or science 
of man's efforts to live in proper harmonious relationship with other men, 
groups or institutions;  and the study of (one's) moral responsibility to 
discern the rightness or wrongness of (one's) action.  Both integrity and 
ethics are part of morality ... Morality is characterized as that which is 
right and proper.  It concerns itself with establishing principles of right 
and wrong in behaviour.

Linowes argues that, despite the fact that integrity and ethics are not 
always in the self-interest of an individual, one should still be moral so 
as to attempt to achieve the good for all.  The best possible 'good' for 
everyone is achievable only when everyone follows the rules of morality, 
rules which quite frequently may cause individuals to exercise 
discretionary or value judgement in fulfilling their professional 
responsibilities.  Educational administrators who assume that their 
organisation enjoys a value neutrality, are ethically naive, if not 
culpable.  The education purpose "housed in that organisation is supposed 
to serve moral purposes" (the nurturing of the human, social and 
intellectual growth of the youngsters) (Starratt 1991:187).

What educational administrators need to acknowledge is that no one is 
equal, that every member or client of the organisation is unique and 
allowances of sympathy and compassion are continuously made.  For 
Hodgkinson (1991:61) an organisation can only operate upon a tacit basis of 
faith.

No one is treated equally but everyone is treated equitably.  

Faith in an underlying principle of justice or fairness or equity is needed 
to supports the surface structure of apparently differential treatment. 
This simply translates into a faith in the integrity or moral virtue of 
administrators and this, then leads to credibility and confidence in the 
system.



In the field of education responsible practising administrators not only 
need a theoretical perspective on ethical problems gained either simply by 
experience or through a combination of study and experience but also they 
must develop skills in thinking about ethical problems.  They must, to be 
effective in contributing to the solution of ethical problems, create a 
working professional ethic of their own.  As Cooper (1990:2) says:

Without cultivating the ability to theorise and generalise from experience, 
no public administrator can transcend the boundaries of particular events 
to comprehend and assess them.  Without the illumination born of the 
marriage of abstract thought and practical experience, it is impossible to 
see where we are going.  Choice is constrained and freedom is ultimately 
stunted by the unforeseen consequences of our actions.

In some situations where say an employee has falsified receipts and 
illegally pocketed money an administrator would have no difficulty in 
recognising both unethical conduct and a  violation of the law.  In this 
case the situation is quite clear in terms of the inappropriateness of the 
behaviour, nevertheless, as an administrator you might have some difficulty 
in the way in which you handle the situation given the need to consider the 
individual and the corporate circumstances.  Would you wish, for example, 
to take the necessary action without publicity or rather make a public 
issue of the matter?

Though in the simplest example given there is in fact more than one way to 
look at the problem, in most situations where ethical issues arise the 
administrator is confronted with complexity and ambiguity.  Generally they 
raise difficult questions for Administrative responsibility.  The way in 
which we work through such issues and the resolutions we ultimately reach 
amount to, what we might call, our personal administrative ethic.  Every 
time we take action on an ethical issue, we are, as Cooper (1990:5) says 
"forging our own operational ethic".  Administrators by the very act of 
making decisions develop such an ethic.

Conceptual Framework

It is contended that an operational ethic which naturally develops into an 
ethical commitment, forms an important dimension of the role of the 
administrator and contributes significantly to what has often been called 
the central problem of administration:  that of reconciling the interests 
of the individual and those of the organisation.  The classical statement 
of this tension was given by Getzels and Guba (1958) in the form of the 
following diagram:

Figure 1
Getzels-Guba Systems Model



Expanding on this notion of tension Hodgkinson (1991:67) adds:

... the administrator's central and unending task is reconciliation..   
Reconciliation of the idiosyncratic individual to the organisation and its 
internal task.   Reconciliation of the organisation to its environment 
(clientele, public society, sub-culture and culture) as the external task.

However, Hodgkinson (1991:68) provides an expanded version of the Getzels 
and Guba diagram. Within this scheme there are five levels or dimensions of 
values:

Figure 2
The Total Field of Leadership Behavior

V1 represents the personal values orientations brought by each 
organisational member to the nomothetic role. V2 represents the group value 
orientation of the immediate work group that the member belongs to. V3 
stands for the formal values of the organisation as expressed in the overt 
and convert goals, policies and purposes of the organisation as well as in 
the organisational culture. V4 refers to the values of the immediate 
environment with which the organisation is located. V5 dimension is that of 
the explicit and implicit values of the overall or larger culture (spirit-
of-the-times).

For the administrator the central dimension of value is V3 because 
organisations exist as means towards formal ends. Nomothetic because 
formality demands structure and rules. Dramaturgical because the structure 
and its rules in turn create roles which have to be acted out.  For the 
executive V3 is the prime concern.  In contrast, the ordinary organisation 



member counters the V3 dimensions indirectly, through workday interactions 
with those of the executive level.  On the other hand the prevalent V5 
ethic affects the organisation not directly but indirectly, through 
intervening subcultures and pressure groups.

For Hodgkinson (1991:70): 

... the leader monitors outwardly the culture and sub-culture of the 
environment so as to make adaptive organisational responses, and monitors 
inwardly the informal organisation and the individuals who compose the 
organisation so as to elicit optimal performance and commitment.

In today's complex bureaucratised education systems Hodgkinson (1991:74) 
also points out that the dialectic can be seen to be between reason and 
emotion on the one hand and between rationality and the affective domains 
on the other.  It is not a great leap to align the former with the 
application of quantitative methods and evaluation and the latter with 
human relations.  The centre ground between the opposing polarities can 
therefore be represented, he contends, by the pragmatic realities of de 
facto organisational life.

Adding the related concept of an ethical dimension in leadership, in the 
utilitarian view the emphasis is on achievement and "what works" is "what's 
right" but says Foster (1990:55-56):

...leadership in general must maintain an ethical focus which is oriented 
towards democratic values within a community.

...leadership which is ethically based takes on the task - indeed a shared 
task among community members and leaders - of critique and vision:  
critique in the sense that it remains unsatisfied with social conditions 
which are either dehumanizing or threatening, and vision in the sense of 
searching for a kind of life which realised more closely the Aristotelian 
ideal.

As we stated earlier in this paper, educational administrators who assume 
that their organisation enjoys a value neutrality are ethically naive if 
not culpable.

Development of Codes or Statements of Ethics

One way then to articulate the ethical dimension, which should reflect and 
guide the experience and practice of all those in education whether in 
positions of leadership or not, is through the development of codes.  The 
greater the common ground shared between professional codes and those 
applying to an organisation or the greater the acceptance by all of the 
values underlying the code of an organisation, the greater the chances for 
resolving ethical issues, possibly not always to the satisfaction of the 
individual but for the good of the majority.
Many professional associations, government and semi-government 



organisations have adopted codes of ethics.  Often they amount to 
officially espoused statements of appropriate conduct couched in general 
and abstract terms.  This pattern is seen in the Code of Ethics of the 
Australian College of Education (Revised November, 1987).  In the Preamble 
it is stated that:

While it is recognised that members of the College exhibit a wide diversity 
of belief, there is present in the community of educators a sufficient 
measure of agreement on values to permit a statement of broad principles 
regarding professional conduct to function both as guidance and ideals for 
members".  (Underlining added).

Formal codes of this kind do serve a very useful function, but without the 
support of other techniques involving day to day decision-making, they tend 
to be ineffective as a way to achieve desired conduct.  In other fields 
such as Medicine and Law professional organisations do have strong powers 
to discipline members.

In a sample of systemic Catholic school systems surveyed, formally stated 
codes of ethics were rarely found, though in a number of instances, as in 
the case of the Catholic Education Office of the Archdiocese of Canberra 
and Goulburn, a Statement of Principles had been promulgated.  In the 
manner of codes associated with professional organisations this took a 
broad brush approach focussing in this instance on Catholic educational 
philosophy.  The statement did however make reference to certain objectives 
which teachers were required to support and promote during the course of 
their employment.

The difficulty in combining statements of values and belief with specific 
guides to behaviour in day to day work is seen in the Catholic Education 
Commission of Victoria's publication "Pastoral Care in Catholic Schools" in 
which Part 1 relates to guidelines for pastoral care in Catholic Schools 
and speaks of such concepts as ethos, ideal climate and nurturing growth, 
while Part 2 includes Policy Statements on corporal punishment, negotiated 
transfer, suspension and expulsion.

An interesting approach has been taken by the Catholic Education Office, 
Diocese of Parramatta wherein to give expression to the overarching 
religious "code" several documents have been produced, one on dealing with 
controversial issues in schools and the other a document given to all 
teachers in the Diocese entitled "The Teacher in the Catholic School".  The 
latter with sections, among others., on Commitment to the Church's mission, 
Teaching Competence and Professionalism, Partnerships with Parents has been 
designed to provide guidance for selecting and appointing staff and for 
determining the professional and personal needs of school staff.

It is interesting to note that in the United States the need for a concise 
guide by which to re-examine values and renew vision as it relates to on-
going commitment to students, parents, community, and professional has 
resulted in the production of a Code of Ethics for the Catholic School 



Teacher developed by the National Catholic Educational Association.

Where codes have been in existence for some time particularly those 
prepared for some government bodies, in an effort to guide behaviour in a 
desired way, they have tended to be negative and hence emphasised 
statements regarding the consequences of certain actions thereby 
highlighting the seeming 'rightness' or 'wrongness' of conduct as distinct 
from the 'consideration' inherent in ethical belief systems.  As an 
example, the following extracts have been taken from the Codes of Conduct 
and Ethics of certain NSW Government departments:

Officers and employees shall not wilfully disobey or wilfully disregard any 
lawful order given by any person having the authority to make or give the 
order.

Officers and employees should ... realise that any departure from any of 
the provisions of this Code may be grounds for disciplinary action.

Chief Executive Officers are requested to ensure that this Code of Conduct 
is brought to the notice of, and observed by, all employees.

Though a code must seek to guide behaviour, to list obligations, 
particularly those based in law, and to highlight areas of ethical conflict 
and offer some guidance it can never be reduced to a question of assessing 
performance or controlling behaviour in terms of statements of 'do's' and 
'don'ts'.  The Western Australian Public Service Commission's Rights, 
Responsibilities and Obligations:  A Code of Conduct for Public Servants 
1988 makes the point:

The ethical dimension of a public servant's work relates largely to the 
opportunities to make discretionary or value judgements,  The size and 
scope of modern government means that by no means are all issues referred 
to the elected ministers who must ultimately take responsibility for them.  
Consequently public servants make decisions ... that may have significant 
political, social, economic or personal ramifications for those involved.  
Whilst the law remains the fundamental basis of public servants' 
responsibilities and obligations, adherence to the law does not represent a 
sufficient guide to public servant's behaviour in these circumstances.

...(Ethical behaviour) involves officers recognising the ethical dimension 
in their work and giving proper attention to the values which should 
determine their actions or decisions.

Within the public sector some basic obligations are imposed by law under 
various state acts, however in regard to the expected role of public 
servants the obligations and responsibilities are largely unwritten 
expectations based on an assumed understanding of traditional roles.  With 
increasing movement of people between the public and private sectors and 
with organisational and structural change, no longer can one rely upon a 
word-of-mouth induction into the expected patterns of action by those who 



'know the way we do it around here'.  Many employees will come with new 
experiences and new values. Many will be unfamiliar with the prevailing 
ethos and may in fact subscribe to another.  There will be fewer shared 
experiences as, for example, new models of organisation emerge to meet the 
changing need of the 'post-bureaucratic' age.

In order to meet these challenges it is the opinion of the authors that the 
development of statements of conduct and ethics becomes an increasingly 
important element in helping to reconcile personal and organisational goals 
and lessen the fragility in areas of common  or agreed purposes and values 
within educational enterprises.  Though it is impossible to define all 
ethical behaviour in all situations, it is possible to provide guidelines.  
For behaviour based upon mutual respect and understanding of individuals, 
where no legal direction exists.  Such guides should complement strategies 
being explored for developing the organisation through the application of 
concepts such as vision, corporate goals, empowerment while at the same 
time assisting in the growth of individual self confidence and self esteem. 

Case Studies

Recently Government Departments in NSW, particularly in the Education 
Portfolio, initiated plans to review Codes of Conduct and Ethics not only 
to reflect the changes in organisations and personnel mentioned above, but 
also to include legal requirements under various recent Acts such as the:

• Independent Commission Against Corruption Act 1988.

• Crimes Act 19900

• Anti-Discrimination Act 1977

• Occupational Health and Safety Act 1983

• Public Finance and Audit Act 1983

• Freedom of Information Act 1989

• Public Sector Management Act 1988

Dr Bill Grant, a co-author of this paper served as a consultant to the 
Ministry during this period.  Of significance are the views of several of 
those involved in the development process (including those of the 
consultant), which are critical of codes which evince a negative tone, 
which could be interpreted as a lever for punitive action and/or control 
and which lack an appreciation of the need to enhance professional 
practice. Thus concern has been to:

• strengthen the ethical dimension of the code by inter alia 
including a statement of ethical principles



• emphasise enhanced professional practice

• inject a stronger tome of professional integrity

• encourage personal responsibility for the growth of an ethical work 
environment

• wherever possible, express statements in a positive form

• simplify language and avoid excessive detail which might be stated 
in documents of policy and procedure

Principles

Codes recently in place or presently in draft stage tend to have, as a 
foundation, a statement of ethical principles which may be seen as broad 
guidelines to appropriate action as distinct from rules of conduct.  As 
examples, a selection of these has been made from a number of documents:

• the name and powers of the Commission must pursue the truth with 
restraint and with due regard for the potential to affect the lives of 
individuals.

• The standards of ethical behaviour and accountability which the 
Commission promotes in its dealings with other government organisations 
must be met by its own officers.

• Discrimination and partiality are not to be tolerated.

• Public resources must be used efficiently and effectively.

ICAC Code of 
Conduct

Executives should:

• perform their duties with professionalism, objectivity and 
integrity and in the best interests of the people of New South Wales;

• avoid real or apparent conflicts of interest.

Public Sector Executives Code of 
Conduct

• the public has a right to expect that the Public Service is an 
organisation of the highest integrity and competence from which all 
citizens can expect fair, reasonable and equitable consideration;

Public Service Commission W A Code 
of



Conduct for Public Servants

• the Government of the day is entitled to expect public servants to 
provide impartial and accurate advice and to implement its policies 
promptly, efficiently and effectively;

• Public servants' rights are the normal rights of employees, under 
the common law and within the provisions of legislation.

New South Wales Public Sector Code of 
Conduct

The last mentioned Code also addresses the question of values by stating 
that the Code rests upon the assumption of a number of values which require 
that public servants behave with:

• integrity
• honesty
• loyalty to the public interest
• fairness
• conscientiousness
• compassion

New South Wales Public Sector Code of 
Conduct

Evers (1987), Lieberman (1988), Sergiovanni (1990, 1990a) and Starratt 
(1990) address these issues and the practical implications for educational 
administration.  In a more practical way ethics and codes of conduct serve 
at least four important functions.

• they provide guidelines for practitioners;

• they illustrate what clients and supervisors should expect from 
practitioners;

• they provide a basis for charges that wrong doing has occurred; and

• they can provide a defence against charges of wrong doing.

But educational administrators should be aware of the negative side of 
administration, that is, the desire to force, to intimidate, to control.  
When these negative issues dominate an administrative exchange they 
generate mistrust and manipulation, as well as aggressive and controlling 
actions or language.  Compounding this situation are the weaknesses evident 
in organisations with which one is familiar:  bribery, influence peddling, 
information peddling, financial transactions, gifts and entertainment, 
outside employment, future employment, dealings with relatives and 
political patronage.  Evidence of such practices destroys the credibility 



and confidence in the system for both organisational members and clients 
unless they are the beneficiary of such practices (Cooper 1990:114-117).

In summarising the contributions of a number of writers Cooper (1990) 
identified the following strengths and short comings of codes of ethics, 
which arising out of a North American context, can be seen to have broad 
applicability; 

• Codes of ethics can go much further then legislation in projecting 
ideals, norms, and obligations for particular professional groups.  Ethic 
law generally focuses on conflict of interest and tend to be negative in 
their prescriptions they rule out certain types of conduct, but they do not 
prescribe in a positive fashion, the highest expectations for performance.  
Codes, on the other hand, can do this.

• Codes can be tailored better to the typical situation of a 
profession.  While law tends to be universalistic, codes can be more 
particularistic in their audience.

• A code of ethics can provide a mechanism for clarifying and 
internalising the values of a professional group.  If a code of ethics is 
not prepared by a few in isolation from the majority, it can be a means of 
socialising members into the profession.

Shortcomings of Codes of Ethics include the following:

• Codes are often so vague, abstract and lofty that they are 
difficult to apply in specific situations where ethical guidance is needed.

• In many cases the code of a professional group carries no means of 
gaining compliance.  They may be quoted on ceremonial occasions but never 
taken seriously enough to use in assessing the conduct of individual 
members. 

How then should statements of ethics and code of conduct for specific 
professional organisations be developed?  Cooper (1990:143) drawing upon 
the earlier work of Durkheim warns against codes being prepared and imposed 
by a few rather than the active participation of the many.  Having 
developed and implemented codes of conduct it is necessary to revisit, 
refine and revise as one important way of resolving antagonism within the 
organisation.  Discussing the code and its development, applying it to 
concrete problems, and acknowledging the need for changes may bind 
individual interest to organisational interests.  By involving non-
oganizational members in the process one invites greater awareness of the 
public perceptions and the organization's orientation to its statutory 
obligations.

Conclusion

No organisation is independent of the environmental realities in which it 



exists.  Calls for greater public accountability and organisational 
responsibility are evident in contemporary society.  It is in the interest 
of organisations to establish codes of conduct that are morally defensible 
and responsive to changing societal expectations.  The authors advance two 
reasons for the expenditure of resources on formulation, implementation and 
compliance with codes of conduct and ethics.  Firstly, within the 
organisation there is an articulation of expectations for behavioural 
standards between members.  Secondly, the clients of the organisation are 
assured of a standard of service to which the organisation has made a 
public commitment.  By acknowledging that practising administrators have a 
perspective on ethical issues, that organisational members also exhibit 
individual perspectives and that an organisation is committed to attainment 
of identified ends, one provides the reason for the formulation of 
particular codes of conduct.
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